Student Senate Minutes
October 8, 2006

Called to order at 6:00

Members Present: Crawford, Kessler, Van Amburg, Kiddoo, Alberts, Burden, Vivian, Pierson, Adams, Hadley, Kappel, Kelchen, Meyer, Schulte, Maness, Antey, Bonner, Udev, Riess, Flanagan, Szewczyk, Esfeld, DeSouza, Graber, Hogan, Storen, Abraham, Seibert, Edeh, Hon, Large, Tipping, Hayes, Willoughby, Wisa, Kerr, Burgess, Bennett, Gerhart

Gallery Business: Current military science program. Certain students cannot receive an ‘A’ in military science courses because they cannot sign a form stating that they are not homosexual. In order to participate in the lab section (10% of the grade), the form must be signed. Representative Wisa stated that sexual orientation is covered in the University’s nondiscrimination policy, so the ROTC is discriminating against GLBTQ students. He would like all students to be able to receive all possible points in the course and to see something come from the Student Senate. Chairwoman Schulte talked to her committee this week and decided that introducing a broader resolution against ‘don’t ask, don’t tell’ would be the most appropriate course of action to take. The current situation is unfair, but this is the only possible option. 

Associate Senator Seibert asked whether any parts of the class asked that homosexuality must be discussed—the student replied that a 1,000 word autobiography is part of the course and not including homosexuality is difficult. If the University can provide insurance for those students, the issue is pretty much moot. Senator Kappel asked who makes the course syllabus—it’s Master Sgt. Beach. Senator Kappel asked whether the syllabus could be adjusted without the instructors losing their jobs. Chairwoman Schulte replied that it is not a problem for homosexuals to take the class. Senior Senator Bonner said that the military science program should consider changing the weights for the portions of the courses. Representative Bennett said that he is taking military science and the essay does not have to address homosexuality at all. He said that at least one openly homosexual student did not have a problem with the course. Senior Senator Hadley said that Academic Affairs has acted with a lot of tact in addressing the issue. This still needs to be researched and we all need to put more input into the topic. 

Associate Senator Seibert asked Chairwoman Schulte why her invitation for military science to speak at a Senate meeting was rescinded. She replied that Senate typically doesn’t invite people to speak on specific issues. Associate Senator Seibert said that ‘don’t ask, don’t tell’ is not the entire problem and University policy is more of the problem. Nobody is trying to take a stand against the military and University policy is discriminating against homosexuals. Senator Szewczyk agreed and stated that Senate needs to look at changing the requirements of the course. Bringing Master Sgt. Beach to a meeting would be beneficial for the discussion. Recruitment Director Guerrero asked what the ramifications would be if the ‘don’t ask, don’t tell’ policy would be changed. Senior Senator Bonner replied that funding for law schools was cut regarding that policy, so it is possible for that to happen at Truman as well. Representative Wisa replied that the state of Missouri would probably cut funding for ROTC. 

Advisor Alberts said that it is unlikely that the military science division will budge on insurance, but some universities allow substitutions for the military science labs. Military science is its separate division and only the health and wellness requirement must go through University governance. Other schools make their students commit to ROTC before taking the MS 100/101 classes. Associate Senator Seibert said that students participating in sports teams do not have to take the military science labs. Chairwoman Schulte said that she was trying to find the best way to handle the situation. Senator Esfeld said that a military science representative would need to be asked to come instead of offering to come. Associate Senator Seibert said that Senate never actually demands anything of anyone. Let us govern by actually getting things done. Senator Kappel agreed. We’re here to protect the students, not protect the professors. Ms. Koballa (sp.) said that she came to Senate because Senate would listen to students’ concerns. 

Senator Szewczyk said that Senate should not be afraid to act if the job is difficult. Senator Graber replied that other universities have cut the ROTC program in response to student concerns and we are trying to please everyone. Chairwoman Schulte stated that she wants to directly represent the students who are in the classes currently. Senator Esfeld said that military science could make change impossible if Senate overreacts. This needs to be done as delicately as possible. Senior Senator Maness said that the power of Senate is off-topic and that a compromise should be possible. Representative Wisa replied that students don’t want to be ignored and Senate needs to know where students stand. Students who are ‘out’ enroll knowing that they can be removed at any time. Students understand that they are playing with fire. Representative Kerr agreed completely. Change itself is not pretty. 

Associate Senator Kirtland asked the goals of the students. Representative Wisa replied that students should be able to receive 100% of the total points available without lying. All students have to sign the form, but it is unclear whether military science or the government sets the policy. Associate Senator Kirtland said that Academic Affairs needs to contact military science divisions, both here and at other universities. Senator Kelchen said that a good compromise would be for the military science faculty to meet with Academic Affairs. This should come back to Senate once more information is obtained. Ms. Koballa said that we should not wait to contact other universities. A student could also be hurt and insurance refused because he or she is homosexual. Associate Senator Edeh said that we are all concerned about the issue and should be asking how much caution Senate should be using. 

Associate Senator Large agrees with Associate Senator Kirtland. We need more information. Recruitment Director Guerrero inquired about the ‘don’t ask, don’t tell’ nature of the form. Representative Wisa replied that students have to be aware of the policy and that they will be dismissed if homosexual activity is displayed. Chairwoman Schulte said that Academic Affairs is not dropping the issue, but feels that bringing instructors to the meeting is inappropriate. Possible courses of action include a broader resolution or having individual students talk to military science faculty.

Representative Wisa said that his constituents would not be satisfied with the broader resolution because people in Washington don’t care about what we think. Something more targeted to Truman needs to be done to help the GLBTQ community. By not awarding 100% of points possible to GLBTQ students, Truman’s nondiscrimination policy is being violated. Senator Hogan asked whether substituting HLTH 196 for the lab would be appropriate—Prism does not yet have an opinion on the issue. 

Appointments—Samuel Edeh for Staff Council representative. Approved.



  Melissa Antey for Senator at Large. Approved.

                          Nick Mann for Senator at Large. Approved.

Reports:

Secretary—Duties of the secretary have been divided up among members of excomm. There is a money motion for nametags later. A new list for office hours is being passed around. All voting members and members of excomm must perform one office hour and associates are encouraged to perform office hours. 

Treasurer—A money motion for nametags will be moved later. The budget will be updated on a weekly or biweekly basis. Associate Senator Seibert asked about the cost of the retreat—it’s not fully tabulated yet.

President—The excomm time will be 7:30 on Thursday mornings. No excomm will be held this week. Two retreat evaluations were returned. The Homecoming golf tournament still needs more help. Senate still needs a secretary. The EA chair position will be posted online soon. 

Excomm Members—Sign up to bring muffins to the meetings because they’re so early.

Faculty Advisor—No report.

Staff Advisor—The first year experience report is out and needs to be examined from Student Affairs as well as Academic Affairs. The West Campus Suites opening is the Saturday of Homecoming. Senior Senator Maness asked whether BNB would be pushed back one year—that decision has not yet been made. Associate Senator Seibert mentioned that the FINS class deserves special merit, as well as the Student Support Center. Comm Director Adams asked where the report was available—vpaa.truman.edu and go to ‘Reports.’

Governor Kiddoo—The next BOG meeting is October 20 at 1:30 PM. More details will be available later. Talk to her if you need anything during Homecoming week. She will be talking to ITS later. Senator Kappel asked how long it takes to get something in front of the BOG—the timeframe isn’t set. 

Speaker—No meeting next week. 

Academic Affairs—Thanks for the discussion on military science. We are still looking for suggestions on the LSP. Kudos to Senior Senator Poindexter for a great recital.

External Affairs—Housing guides will be printed this week. The deadline to register to vote is October 11. Chairwoman Maness will hopefully be leaving at the end of the semester. Senator Kappel discussed getting a speaker on stem cell research, but can’t find anyone opposed to the amendment. The committee is trying to find someone who opposes it for ethical instead of religious reasons. 

Student Affairs—Every single Student Affairs office on campus is being contacted right now. The 11:30-12:30 blackout rule is being examined again. Senator Kappel asked whether the new Student Conduct Code is being discussed—the agenda is still being built for the year. 

Campus Diversity—No report. Comm Director Adams would like an update on AIDS Awareness Week.

Campus Environment—No report.

Technology—We are currently meeting with the computer-related organizations on campus to get their feedback on technology. Chairman Mann will be meeting with the webmaster after the meeting. 

Historian—No report.

Comm Dept—Comm Director Adams met with the Student Affairs staff on the Presidents’ Roundtable to help develop a program. They are trying to get a speaker to make the program bigger and better than before. On Thursday and Friday, the Senate Minute was placed on an easel in the SUB. Any help on Presidents’ Roundtable would be appreciated. Senior Senator Hadley stepped down as co-comm director.

Webmaster—Has gotten suggestions for the website, plus some of his own ideas. He just got the access code for the website and will start work immediately after the meeting. Associate Senator Seibert said that he did all the coding by hand for the old site. 

Ethics Justice—No report.

Recruitment Director—Working hard to find a secretary. The posters got screwed up, so the proofs will be in late. 

Legislative Director—The Student Empowerment Project has been postponed. Register to vote. Advisor Burden said that addresses could be changed by the day before the election, but that is not confirmed. Associate Senator Kirtland said that addresses could be changed at the polls on Election Day. 

Money Motions:

Treasurer Kessler moved that no more than $350 be spent to purchase nametags for all new senators, to be spent no later than October 31, 2006. Representative Wisa asked whether organizational representatives should get name tags. It’s currently not clear whether organizational reps get name tags now, but that looks to be the case. Associate Senator moved to amend the motion to say that nametags be provided for all new members of the student government. Senator Kelchen gave up on fiscal responsibility and said that students shouldn’t spend money on nametags. Associate Senator Kirtland stated that magnetic nametags are better than regular nametags. This is a good expenditure. 

Senator Hogan asked about the roster. Names will be put on nametags as senators want their names. Chairman Mann asked the cost for each nametag—it’s $8.80. He felt that the nametags are a perk. Treasurer Kessler said that some senators have paid for nametags in the past. Associate Senator Tipping asked how $350 was arrived at—it’s an estimate based on last year’s number (37 nametags). Advisor Alberts said that some people have paid into the agency account for their own nametags. Treasurer Kessler said that the money reimbursed goes back into the original account because senators didn’t want to pay for the nametags. Advisor Alberts said that nametags are a public relations tool. Comm Director Adams agreed with Advisor Alberts. Nametags will be purchased through the Business Office. Senator Kelchen said that he paid for his own nametag and turned out okay. Motion passed.

Comm Director Adams moved that Senate spend $1,000 for food for the Presidents’ Roundtable, to be spent no later than November 10, 2006. She estimated that 75-100 organizations are normally active and that 100 people would attend. Senator Kelchen moved to amend the motion to include invitations. Accepted as a friendly amendment. Senator Kappel asked what kind of food is ordered—it’s an Italian buffet. Associate Senator Kirtland asked that invitations not be sent to members of Senate because it is a waste of money. Representative Kerr asked whether the same policy would apply to org reps—that is the case. Senior Senator Bonner asked the date and time—November 2 at 6:00 PM in the SUB Lounge. Motion passed.

Discussion Items

Associate Senator Kirtland discussed SPAC. It consists of about thirty members. The goals aren’t really public, so don’t discuss it that much. The most important aspects are curriculum, the role of faculty members in the education process, and professor compensation. Staying a learning-centered university is also important. This planning document was cut to two pages from eight pages. Senator Kelchen asked senators to read the curriculum position papers online at vpaa.truman.edu. Associate Senator Pierson asked senators to come back with thoughts on this issue. Advisor Alberts said that students won’t hate any of the goals, but this document will shape funding in the future. Look for ‘holes’ in the document. 

Governor Kiddoo was concerned about the co-curriculum and the lack of a specific direction. Senior Senator Bonner asked whether increasing tuition was discussed—that’s more in the price-positioning study. Associate Senator Kirtland said that the price-positioning survey is online on the Enrollment Management website. Tuition increases will occur, but not for all students. The Strategic Planning Committee will remain standing after this document is finished.

Comm Director Adams moved discussion time on library hours. She wondered if Senate had ever addressed the issue. Senator Kelchen said that the hours were shortened by an hour a few years ago, but students would have to pay for the additional service. Associate Senator Kirtland is bringing a resolution next week about food in the library. The cost numbers available for the library are available, but likely high. Students need a building to be open later in the night. Comm Director Adams said that students need some place on campus at night. Advisor Alberts suggested that she talk to Dean Coughlin about the issue. Associate Senator Seibert said that the library or Violette would be preferable to the SUB for late-night hours.

Meeting adjourned at 7:56.
